MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, March 3, 2020
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 3:00 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Frank Dallahan 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor
 

Charles Krafczek  
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Raymond Parzych






Joselyn O. Rich 
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 13, 2020.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

A & F – Councilmember Krafczek
Engineer’s Report

From:
Marc DeBlasio, P.E., P.P., C.M.E.


Borough Engineer

Date:  
March 3, 2020
Capital Projects

1.   94th Street and 114th Street Bulkhead Replacement
· The contractor has completed approximately 70% of the 114th Street bulkhead replacement.

· The contractor has indicated that they intend to start work on the 94th Street bulkhead the week of March 23rd.

2.
Beach Patrol Building – Building Assessment Phase

· We are in receipt of the 200’ property owner’s list and are currently completing the 
notices, application, compliance statement and stormwater management exemption.

· We anticipate submitting the permit application the week of March 16th. 

3.
2019 Utility and Road Program
· The apparent low bidder was Asphalt Paving Systems, Inc. in the amount of $3,938,800.00.
· The contractor has completed the utility work on 87th Street and 88th Street.
· The contractor has started utility work on 105th Street and concrete work on 87th Street.
4.
Beach ADA Ramp and Pavilion Replacement
· Based on our correspondence with NJDEP, the NJDEP indicated that these improvements qualify for “permit by rule.”

· The project is currently advertised for public bidding and the bid opening is scheduled for March 17th at 10:00 AM.

5.
94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Installation
· The prefabricated pump station building and pumps have been ordered.

· The preconstruction meeting for the underground utility work was February 26th.  
The contractor indicated that they intend to start work the week of March 16th.
6.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The survey has started and is approximately 70% complete.
Grants

1.
FY 2020 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program

· The Borough was notified by the NJDOT that $140,000.00 grant has been allocated for the reconstruction of 106th Street.

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board
· We attended a preapplication meeting with the CMCOSB on June 12, 2018 to discuss improvements at the Borough’s marina site.

· The CMCOSB favorably received the proposed improvements and recommended that the Borough submit a grant application.

· A special round of funding for “Coastal Enhancement Projects” has been announced and grant application deadlines are January 15th and April 15th.

Tax Collector –Debbie Candelore –regarding the Homestead, the State has mailed out the workbook applications this week, deadline is November 2nd.  Very proud to say my percentage of collection again was 99.40% . Working on month end reports, tax delinquencies were mailed out and have had a lot of water bill calls.  

Tax Assessor – Margaret Slavin – Since January 1st we have had 28 total deeds, of those deeds 19 were useable cash transactions. We got our preliminary ratio for 2020 is 94.98% compared to 2019 which was 101.4% . That indicates an increase in market value of the Borough as the ration goes down the value goes up. Tax appeals, we are cleaning up 2019 tax court cases, we have about 5 left. Have done certified lists, 3 for the Borough and 19 for taxpayers.  
Construction & Zoning – Ray Poudrier, Certificate of Title transfers are down from a year ago. Zoning Permits and Construction revenue is up. Construction permits up from 17 last year to 32 this year, same time frame. Last night the Zoning Board approved a deck expansion with a roof over the deck at 9801 Third Avenue, in the waterfront business district. The final step in the Yacht Club renovation, which is the parking lot, we have that application in the office. Should be coming before the Planning Board soon. 

Mike Koochembere, Construction permits about the same as last year, at 35 total building permits. We had 3 demolitions last month, 2 new home permits, consistent with last year. The Villa Maria site, we just got notification from DEP that they submitted an application.  This is the start of the process, to get their CAFRA approval first. Job sites are looking pretty good over the last month. Complaints have been minimal. .  
Borough Clerk – Report for February, 3 boat slips $6,200, 8 Boat Trailers $1,200, 16 Sailcraft Permits -$4,000 - 2 Certified copies $20.00 2 Parking Permits $450 and 1 marriage license, $28. Total for the month $ 11,910.60. 

CFO –Reported we got a rate increase to AA+ and slides are read for the budget presentation. The presentation will be in two weeks.  
ADMINISTRATOR – Spoke on Path to Progress and shared services in general. Couple of weeks ago the Mayor forwarded a news article entitled Cut 282 NJ School Districts? Written in response to an SCI State commission on investigation report that came out February 21st and basically the report has shown 16 municipalities that essentially were abusive when it came to the care of tax dollars, specifically as it relates to compensation in pensions. This prompted a renewal to take a look at Path to Progress, which is a by-partisan effort. What does this mean to the education system in Stone Harbor and in Cape May County. 
The most alarming is there is a push to consolidate or combine K-12 completely. Avalon and Stone Harbor lower grades would potentially be combined, making a regional school district or a County District. I think we can take action by contacting our legislators and express concern and ask them for research specific to the Borough. The Office of Legislative Services has the best information on tax implications. 

The second aspect of Path to Progress is promoting and allocating money to shared services and joint projects. Study and promotion may soon migrate and convert to mandate. Within the recommendations it talks about requiring the merger of Municipal Courts with small caseloads, as recommended by the NJ Supreme Court committee on Municipal Court operations. May be mandate in the near future. I believe we can write to our legislators saying we are aware of this, it is very important to us and causes us some concern, please share information with us.  After some discussion is was decided that the School Board should be engaged in this project also. 

SHORE PROTECTION RESOLUTION - Mayor spoke about the Shore Protection Resolution- Something that the County passed at their last meeting and they have asked us to pass it as well.  Administrator said it is in our best interest to support this. There is a Shore Protection Fund set at $25 million and the County Resolution has asked that it be increased to $50 million. Bringing it up in case Council had any questions, will bring it forward in two weeks for adoption. 
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Administrator will make sure Council gets a copy tomorrow. 

A & F - P.O. Process – Borough Administrator reported A&F Committee met and resolved to change the purchase order procedure and the following suggestion was made. It was recommended that we stop circulating purchase orders for Committee Chairs to sign as the final step before payment. We would move to a detailed bill list, which all members would sign. We will look at grouping each departments on the bill list.  
Mayor’s Report

Council Workshop

Tuesday, March 3, 2020

Planning Board

Orsted Meeting

Testa Meeting

MWC started

Planning Board Meeting

We met on Monday, February 10, 2020.
Planning board approved an application for a minor sub-division of 10315 Sunrise Drive – a property that is on the bay.  The applicant was Charles Street developers which is owned by Charles Krafczek.  Charles recused himself from the hearing. The existing lot is 10,702 square feet with 150 feet of frontage on Sunrise Drive.   The application approved proposed subdividing the lot into two smaller lots – one 5447 square feet, the other 5256 square feet - both would have 75 feet of frontage on Sunrise Drive.  

At the next meeting on March 9 the Planning Board Engineer expects to have drafts of ordinances permitting outdoor dining and valet parking ready for the Board to review.  The sub committee reviewing a proposed change in the zoning that would affect the Courts and Linden Lane is scheduled to meet next on Wednesday, March 11.

Orsted Meeting
On Wednesday, February 19, I met with two representatives of the company Orsted along with the Administrator.  As you will recall Orsted came to a council meeting approximately 18 months ago to share information with us concerning the project to place wind turbines off the coast of New Jersey.  At this meeting they shared the following details with us - the turbines will be located 18.4 miles from the north point of Avalon which is 21.7 miles from Stone Harbor.  The turbines are 850 feet high and will be visible on clear days.  There will be somewhere between 90-99 turbines off the coast of Atlantic City with one nautical mile between each turbine – that is 1.8 miles.
Orsted will be making pictures available to us that show what we will be able to see from our beaches on a clear day.  Once we have those pictures, we can share them on our website.  Orsted also will be making public presentations throughout the area at the end of this year and beginning of next year.  I told them we would like to host one of the presentations so it can be taped and made available to second homeowners and to those who are unavailable to attend a presentation.  Construction is anticipated in the beginning of 2022 and will go through 2024.  The hope is to have the wind turbines operational by 2015. 
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Testa Meeting
Last night (Monday, March 2) I attended a meet and greet with members of the Pinelands Preservation Alliance that was hosted by Senator Testa and the League of Conservation Voters. The Pinelands Preservation Alliance is a nonprofit organization committed to the ongoing protection of the New Jersey Pinelands.  Unbeknownst to me and probably most of you, the Pinelands Preservation Alliance also engages in proactive management to enhance beach and dune habitat.  The Alliance now is managing areas of State-owned dune and beaches however is available to assist municipalities as well.  The Administrator has contact information for their Director of Conservation Science and will continue this discussion in the NR Committee to see if we can benefit from a partnership there. 

Mayor’s Wellness Campaign
We started on Thursday, February 20.  I am disappointed with the turnout for this session – but….  We have met the last two Thursdays and the last two Mondays.  I am not sure what to attribute the lack of success to this time around.  Tina did tell me that it is a bit cumbersome to pre-register on the recreation page software.  Maybe the program has simply run its course.  Tina will continue to push the program during other recreation programs.  It ends on Thursday, March 2.  
PUBLIC WORKS – Councilman- Ray Parzych
Committee had their last meeting on February 27th. PW is working with the Garden Club on the placement of some additional urns throughout town. We are advertising for the COOP purchase of a modular restroom for 95th Street and also a new Trash Truck. Still have employment issues, we are 4 permanent employees down. We met with the representative from Aqua Fence at the ramp last week, to see what his solution is to control the flooding at the Marina ramp. He has a good product and gave us a proposal. Grant also has a possible solution, we will try Grant’s first before we make any decisions. 

PW Director Grant Russ – beach ramps from 80th – 89th street have been renovated. One of the worst ramps is 111th street and it will be going out to bid. Three new floating docks were built for the Marina. Building department has painted the interior of the 82nd Street recreation building. New trash corral on the 95th Street side of Borough Hall. Grounds department put new bayberries and river rock on Paradise Drive. 94th & Third, on the 16th they will start construction and tear up the intersection, which will be closed for quite a while. It will affect   the flow into the bank, and WaWa. Borough Engineer said he will get a schedule and notify the area.  

UTILITY – Councilmember Reese Moore – summary of the activities of the Utility Committee. Met on February 25, 2020 reviewed in detail the 2020 budget. Reviewed areas of concern, including billing and meter guidelines, and some changes to those areas. Also went through list of strategic priorities most important the Sanitary Sewer Pump Station at 94th Street and lift station at 114th Street. 

PW Director Grant Russ – comparison from Jan 2019 to Jan 2020 we used 800,000 gallons less than we did in 2019. You will see an increase in February and March numbers because when we take out a sewer main, we have to flush it. 
Borough Engineer said the contractor will put the 2019 road program into hibernation to do the 94th Street project pump station. We will be doing a change order to give them a time extension only. Originally their contract was to be completed in June, we will abandon that aspect to help us out with the pump station.  

As far as our meters had a conversation with Marc, will need to go out to bid for that. Grant would like to have another presentation by Neptune for the new members on Council. After that presentation we should move to go out to bid.  On for the Work Session in April.  
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DISCUSSION:

At this time we are about to consider a Resolution to go into private session. We would appreciate it if you would all remain seated until the Resolution has been acted upon. At the conclusion of the private session we will come back into public session for the purpose of either taking action as a result of our discussion in private session or to simply adjourn. It is also possible that someone might bring up some other item of business in public session after we come back from private session.
RESOLUTION 2020-S-56 (Closed Session)

Upon motion of 




Councilmember Frank Dallahan   

Seconded by


 


Councilmember Joselyn O. Rich 

A Resolution Providing for a Meeting Not Open to the Public 

in Accordance with the Provisions of 

the New Jersey Open Public Meetings Act,

N.J.S.A. 10:4–12


Whereas, the Borough Council of the Borough of Stone Harbor is subject to certain requirements of the Open Public Meetings Act, N.J.S.A. 10:4–6, et seq., and


Whereas, the Open Public Meetings Act, N.J.S.A. 10:4–12, provides that an Executive Session, not open to the public, may be held for certain specified purposes when authorized by Resolution, and


Whereas, it is necessary for the Borough Council of the Borough of Stone Harbor to discuss in a session not open to the public certain matters relating to the item or items authorized by N.J.S.A. 10:4–12b and designated below:

1. 
Matters Relating to a collective bargaining agreement, proposed terms and conditions
2. 
Pending or anticipated litigation
3.    Matters related to purchase, lease, sale or acquisition of real property with public   funds.

Now, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Borough Council of the Borough of Stone Harbor, assembled in public session on March 3, 2020, that an Executive Session closed to the public shall be held on March 3, 2020 at or about 4:30 P.M. in the Borough Hall of the Borough of Stone Harbor, 9508 Second Avenue, Stone Harbor, New Jersey, for the discussion of matters relating to the specific items designated above.


Official action may be taken as a result of said executive session.


It is anticipated that, in accordance with law and in a timely manner, the deliberations conducted in closed session may be disclosed to the public upon the determination of the Borough Council that the public interest will no longer be served by such confidentiality.

Vote




6 Councilmembers AYE
MOTION   to return to Open Session

Upon motion of




Councilmember Joselyn O. Rich  

Seconded by





Councilmember Frank Dallahan 

Vote




6 Councilmembers AYE

 MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 4:35 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2020
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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